MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
September 26-27, 2006
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, September 26-27, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Dr. Root announced that Dr. Allen would be absent.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

	CONSENT AGENDA
GOOD NEWS ITEM
ANNOUNCEMENT

HISTORY DAY AWARDS

UPDATE – DIVISION OF LIBRARY DEVELOPMENT AND SERVICES

OVERVIEW OF STATE AIDED EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTIONS

TECHNOLOGY LITERACY BY 8TH GRADE

HIGH SCHOOL ASSESSMENT RESULTS

MSDE LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

ORAL ARGUMENTS
EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENE

PUBLIC COMMENT

ADJOURNMENT

RECONVENE

BCPSS FACILITIES MASTER PLAN

COMAR 13A.12.04.06 (NEW) RESIDENT ASSISTANT PRINCIPAL CERTIFICATION

MANAGING FOR RESULTS

ANNOUNCEMENT

OPINIONS


	Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 11)
Approval of Minutes of August 29, 2006 
Personnel
Budget Adjustments for August 2006

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.04.19 (AMEND)

Program in Cosmetology

COMAR 13A.03.02.04 (AMEND)

General Instruction Programs – Credit Requirements

Dr. Grasmick announced that six Maryland schools were selected as 2006 No Child Left Behind National Blue Ribbon Schools by the U.S. Department of Education. She stated that all six schools that were nominated for honor in Maryland were chosen. Those schools are:

1. Severna Park Middle School in Anne Arundel County

2. Ridgely Middle School in Baltimore County

3. Bainbridge Elementary School in Cecil County

4. Clarksville Middle School in Howard County

5. Thomas Pyle Middle School in Montgomery County

6. Glenarden Woods Elementary School in Prince George’s County

Dr. Grasmick said that there are very few schools named as National Blue Ribbon Schools and expressed her deep pride and appreciation to the staff and students in these schools.

The Superintendent also reported that this is the fifth year that MSDE has been named as an Innovator of the Year by The Daily Record. She explained that the Maryland State Department of Education was honored for its development of the African American curriculum in coordination with the Reginald F. Lewis Museum of Maryland African American History and Culture. 
Dr. Root reminded Board Members that, at their last meeting, they agreed to reopen the search for additional candidates to serve on the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners. He announced that due to an insufficient number of applicants in each of the qualifications categories, the search has been extended to October 6, 2006.

Dr. Grasmick announced that Maryland History Day is the State’s fastest growing social studies enrichment program. She asked Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction, to introduce various guests to provide information on the program.

Dr. Seremet introduced Peggy Burke, Executive Director, Maryland Humanities Council; Dr. Catherine Gira, incoming Chair, Board of Directors, Maryland Humanities Council; Judy Dobbs, Program Coordinator, Maryland Humanities Council; and Justin Tibbels and Lauren White, students who advanced to national competition.
Ms. Burke reported that since 1999 this program has grown approximately 200 percent with 11,000 students and 200 teachers participating in this year-long educational program that culminates in a statewide history competition. She stated that the program is directly aligned with Achievement Matters Most and the Voluntary State Curriculum for Social Studies. She reported that this past school year fifty seniors who participated at the State level advanced to the national contest. She noted that two students did an exemplary job at the national level. She introduced Justin Tibbels, a Freshman at Johns Hopkins University and graduate of Baltimore Polytechnic Institute, who along with his colleague, Samuel Hudnet (who was unable to attend) won the silver medal in the senior group documentary category for their project, Biocides: Rachel Carson’s Spring to Action. 
Mr. Tibbels distributed copies of the documentary to all Board members and thanked them for the opportunity to participate in this excellent project.

Ms. Burke introduced Lauren White, who is a Freshman at Huntington High School in Calvert county. She explained that Ms. White won the award while a student at Plum Point Middle School. 

Ms. White announced that her project entry in the Junior Individual Documentary category: Stand or Stunt? The Sensational Trial of John Thomas Scopes was selected for display at the Smithsonian National Museum of American History. She said this program provided her with a great opportunity to develop confidence in her writing skills and her research abilities. She thanked the Board and the Department staff for this opportunity. 

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented both winners with citations and gifts and introduced Mr. Tibbels’ teacher, Dennis Jutras, and Ms. White’s parents who were present for the awards.

Dr. Grasmick noted “this is another example of the enormous talents of our students.” Dr. Pizzigati commented, “You make us look so good.”  Dr. Root noted that very few students have been called to be honored by the State Board and expressed his pride for their accomplishments. He also congratulated the adults who worked to make these projects possible.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Irene Padilla, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Library Development and Services; Daria Parry, Chief, Public Libraries and State Networking Branch; and Gillian Lewis, Chief, Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped, to update the Board on some exciting new initiatives that are underway to provide better and broader support to library users.

Ms. Padilla outlined the following three goals of the Public Library System:

1. Libraries will meet the needs of local communities

2. Libraries will meet the digital/electronic needs of local communities

3. The Maryland Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped (LBPH) will increase access to materials for registered readers and institutions

She discussed current projects, including MPOWER CAT and Maryland AskUsNow! which offer new ways to support library users in any location. She explained that increasing numbers of library customers are seeking information from an online environment. 

Ms. Lewis explained that the Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped (LBPH) is part of the Library of Congress and invited Board Members to visit the facility located in Baltimore. She described the LBPH as providing material to users in alternative formats. She noted that many patrons are home bound and that approximately 10,000 patrons are served per year of which approximately 2,000 are children. 

In response to a question by Dr. Queral, Ms. Padilla reported that there are many on-site programs offered to the immigrant population to assist in using technology in the libraries. 
In response to a question by Mr. Brooks, Ms. Padilla said that the Department is working on providing wireless technologies in all public libraries. Ms. Lewis reported that patrons can now order books from their personal computers. 
The Board thanked the group for their informative presentation.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Mary Cary, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Leadership Development; Mary Bea Preston, Director, Grant Program Initiatives; and Dr. Michial Gill, Education Program Specialist for State Aided Institutions. She reminded Board members that at the August Board meeting they requested additional information on State Aided Educational Institutions (SAI). She said that Mary Cary and her staff will provide data and a briefing on how the Department evaluates and monitors these institutions’ programs.
Ms. Cary reported that SAIs provide educational opportunities to students that cannot be replicated in the classroom. She invited Board members to visit any of the institutions to observe their educational programs.

Ms. Preston explained that the programs vary greatly among the institutions and noted that approximately 290,000 students and teachers have received educational services over the years. Dr. Gill discussed the application process. He reported that institutions applying for initial funding must show proof that they are well managed, fiscally sound and have a record of successful educational offerings that align with the Department’s goals, objectives and content standards. 

Ms. Preston explained the evaluation process as an ongoing measure which includes site visits. She invited Board members to accompany Department staff on site visits throughout the year. She also stated that each institution is required to provide a mid-year progress report which is carefully monitored by Dr. Gill. She noted that there has never been a situation in which funding was rescinded for any reason. She also reported that they must provide an annual report which is validated and, subsequently triggers the payment of the final portion of the yearly grant. She brought to the Board’s attention a report on telephone audits of each institution throughout the year to follow-up on their provision of services to students and teachers. Board members were provided with data reflecting the percent of SAI & local contributions to the institutions’ operating budgets for FY 2006. Ms. Preston summarized by saying that the SAI program uses a small amount of state funding to do great things for the students and teachers in Maryland. She thanked Board members for their interest and input. 
Dr. Grasmick explained that the Maryland General Assembly turned this program over to the Department in order to provide stricter accountability than in past years. She said the Department has gone to great lengths to maintain a monitoring system.
In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Preston explained that tutors, students and teachers are called for input during telephone audits. 

Mr. Butta asked that the data in Attachment I be identified as the financial “contribution from the State” rather than the “Cost Per Student.” 
In response to a question by Ms. Cooper, Ms. Preston explained that there is a Nonprofit State Association that provides information to institutions about this program. 

Mr. Brooks thanked the group for their presentation and asked about the attrition rate of organizations in and out of the program. Ms. Preston said that for FY 2008 they reviewed 83 applications for 41 grants. She also explained the difficulties in defining services provided by each institution since they are all so unique and the costs to provide them vary greatly.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick explained that the Department must maintain diligence in accountability because of the frequent changes in leadership in nonprofit organizations. 
Dr. Root thanked the group for their interesting and informative presentation.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Colleen Seremet; Jayne Moore, Director, Instructional Technology & School Library Media; and Bob Glascock, Assistant Superintendent of Curriculum and Instruction, Howard County Public Schools, to provide information about the Title II-D Enhancing Education through Technology Competitive Partnership grant Technology Literacy by 8th Grade (TL8). 
Ms. Moore reported that a consortium of representatives from all 24 local schools systems, MSDE staff and members of the Association of Independent Maryland Schools (AIMS) was formed to develop ways to provide technology literacy to all Maryland students by 8th grade. The group determined the following three goals:
1. To create a statewide definition of student technology literacy;
2. To develop Pre-K to Grade 8 student technology literacy standards; and
3. To establish supporting resources for Maryland, including professional development modules and an instrument to monitor student progress toward technology literacy.

She reported that a national expert review was conducted by an organization entitled By K to the 8th Power. The organization conducted 23+ audits of local school systems in order to align the integration of technology into the curriculum of state and national standards. The review provided findings and recommendations for Maryland Technology Literacy Standards for Students (MTLSS). Ms. Moore reported that the Standards will be presented to the State Board at an upcoming Board meeting. She also reported that an Advisory Council was appointed in 2003 which she and Dr. Robert Glascock of Howard County Public Schools co-chair. She said that the Advisory Council oversees and works collaboratively with the Consortium. 
Dr. Glascock explained that his responsibility was to organize the communication of the MTLSS. He brought the Board’s attention to the various tools being used such as brochures, wallet sized summary cards, DVDs and posters to promote the use of the literacy standards. 

Dr. Seremet reported that the Advisory Council met with the Superintendent who provided the Council with an expanded role to continue looking at all instructional technology. 

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Dr. Seremet explained that in every subject area there are examples of how to incorporate technology into the instruction of that subject. She said that examples will be included in the Voluntary State Curricula. She also reported that a professional development module has been developed to assist teachers in their own technology skills. 
Ms. Miles applauded the groups’ efforts but expressed concern about the many African American students who lag behind in technology literacy.

Dr. Pizzigati asked how this project is being integrated into the school systems’ master plans and whether representatives from the Maryland Association of Student Councils (MASC) are integrated into this process.

Ms. Moore assured Dr. Pizzigati that both of her concerns are being met and monitored by the Council.

The Board thanked the group for their hard work and presentation.

Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that at last month’s meeting they received the results of the High School Assessment (HSA) in Algebra 1/Data Analysis, Government and Biology. She introduced Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Accountability and Assessment, to review the results of the English 2 HSA. 
Mr. Heath explained that next year he will be able to provide all HSA results in one presentation. He reported that the average of 66,000 student scores increased from 53 percent to 60 percent. Mr. Heath reported that the assessment results have been released to the school systems and appeals for AYP are being collected. He noted that the Board will be receiving performance data on AYP in all schools. 
Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick thanked Mr. Heath for his presentation.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, to provide a synopsis of four departmental bills for submission to the Governor’s Legislative Office. She requested the Board’s authorization to submit the four Departmental proposals.
Ms. Spence discussed various issues which will continue to come before the next General Assembly such as the Geographic Cost of Living Adjustment, Thornton funding, physical education requirements, speech and language therapist certification, charter schools, teacher quality compensation, and unionization of family day care providers.
She discussed the following four 2007 legislative proposals:

1. Educator Certification Fee Adjustment

2. Disruptive Students

3. Youth Suicide and Mental Health Programs

4. Reginald F. Lewis Museum of Maryland African American History and Culture

Dr. Grasmick described the present certification process as “archaic” and reported that the additional funds from a certification fee adjustment would enable teachers to use an online certification system.

Upon motion by Mr. Disney, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board authorized the State Superintendent to submit the four departmental proposals to the Governor’s Legislative Office. (In favor – 11)

Mr. Disney requested a meeting with the State Superintendent, Ms. Spence, Dr. Root and Mr. Brooks to discuss legislative strategies. Dr. Root said that he would arrange a meeting.

Dr. Grasmick reported that the Department has received a draft report on the evaluation of charter school implementation. She said that upon completion of a final report, it must be submitted to the General Assembly prior to its commencement in January 2007.
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Beverly Cooper, seconded by Tonya Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, September 26, 2006, in Conference Room 8, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present except for Dr. Lelia Allen.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commence at 12:27 p.m.

The State Board reviewed two cases: 
· Richard S. Donald v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners  - employee termination
· Eastern Food Services, Inc. v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – bid protest
The Board will issue the Richard S. Donald opinion at an upcoming meeting.  The Board authorized the issuance of the Eastern Food Services opinion in an expedited fashion.

The State Board authorized the issuance of four opinions:

· Dr. Ben Carson Public Charter School v. Harford County Board of Education – denial of charter school application

· Lincoln Public Charter School v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – denial of charter school application

· Jerry S. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer

· Eastern Food Services, Inc. v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners – bid protest

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Ms. Kameen updated the Board on the recent Court of Special Appeals decision in the BCPSS Charter school case and on the oral argument before the Court of Special Appeals in the Prince George’s County Charter school case. 

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on BCPSS personnel and financial matters.

Dr. Carol Ann Baglin and Assistant Attorney General, Elliott Schoen, joined the meeting to update the Board on the BCPSS Medicaid Audit conducted by the Department of Health and 

Mental Hygiene Office of Inspector General.

The Executive session ended at 1:55p.m.
The State Board meeting reconvened in public session at 2:10 p.m.
The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeals:

· Michael Abron v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – teacher termination
· Eugenia Park v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – teacher termination
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503 (a)(iii) and § 10-508(a)(7) of the State Gov’t Article, Annotated Code of Maryland , and upon motion by Dunbar Brooks, second by Maria C. Torres-Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, September 26, 2006, in the Board Room at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building immediately after the open session meeting.  All board members were present except for Dr. Lelia Allen.  In attendance were Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorney General, Elizabeth M. Kameen, and Nancy Chung, Law Clerk, were also present.  The Executive Session began at 2:40 p.m.  

The State Board deliberated the following appeals argued earlier in the meeting:

· Michael Abron v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – teacher termination
· Eugenia Park v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – teacher termination
Opinions in both matters will be announced at an upcoming meeting.
The Executive Session ended at 2:50 p.m.
The State Board meeting reconvened in public session at 3:05 p.m.

Dr. Root explained procedures by which the Board hears public comment and introduced Mr. Diego Uriburu who commented on the impact of the HSA on Limited English Proficiency students.
Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 3:10 p.m.

The State Board meeting reconvened on Wednesday, September 27, 2006 at 9:05 a.m. Due to a pressing scheduling conflict, Dr. Sanders announced that Dr. Grasmick’s arrival at the meeting would be delayed. Further, Dr. Sanders reported that the Agenda item entitled Annual Report on Education That is Multicultural is being postponed to a future Board meeting.

Dr. Sanders introduced Dr. David Lever, Executive Director, Interagency Committee on School Construction (IAC) and Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, CEO, Baltimore City Public School System.
Mr. Lever invited Thomas Stosur, Senior Facilities Planner, BCPSS; Keith Scroggins, Chief Operating Officer, BCPSS; and Bob Pipik, Director of Facilities, BCPSS, to the dais. Dr. Sanders explained that Mr. Lever will present an analysis of the BCPSS Comprehensive Educational Facilities Master Plan (CEFMP) performed by staff of the Interagency Committee for School Construction (IAC).
Dr. Lever explained that very significant steps have been taken over the past two and one-half years by BCPSS which produced a credible record of the methods and history of the school closure process. He reported that three City schools were closed thus far but noted that the CEFMP does not include the BCPSS vision for the eventual and ideal system-wide school configuration for all Baltimore City public schools. He explained that the Master Plan should be a policy statement to provide action plans to justify capitol projects and alignment of schools with education programs. Mr. Lever said that the Master Plan is lacking in this area and highlighted the following three areas which need to be addressed in the Master Plan:

1. Educational programs in terms of facilities

2. Projected School closures and enrollment over the next twelve years

3. Determination of the overall school capacity in Baltimore City

Dr. Boston introduced Mr. Keith Scroggins, the BCPSS newly-appointed Chief Operating Officer. Mr. Scroggins stressed that there must be a relationship between facilities and instructional programs. He expressed his delight in the progress made thus far. Mr. Scroggins reported that BCPSS divided some larger high schools into smaller facilities noting that state law requires that the public is engaged in school closure issues. He assured State Board members that they would be receiving an excellent report in July.

Mr. Tufaro said that while he appreciates all of the work done thus far, he expressed disappointment in the role of the City School Commissioners for not addressing the serious and costly problems of unused facilities in the City. He outlined what he felt leadership should be providing the staff to make long-term plans for educational facilities in Baltimore City.

Mr. Scroggins explained that this Master Plan is a first step in an aggressive approach to meeting the challenges in the schools. Dr. Boston explained that closing schools not only affects the immediate school population and community but also the schools and communities in the surrounding areas. 
Mr. Disney referred to closing of schools as “consolidating” schools rather than closing schools. He urged BCPSS staff and leadership to look at school population decline over the next ten years. He noted that Baltimore City has the oldest facilities in the State and urged funding to rebuild new schools and repair existing ones.

Mr. Brooks urged a plan be set in motion to look at where the City schools will be in the future relative to capacity and enrollment.

Dr. Lever reported that his staff is planning to meet with BCPSS staff regularly over the next nine months to discuss the utilization of school facilities. Mr. Scroggins said that those meetings have already begun.

Dr. Pizzigati urged that the change in demographics must be conveyed to the public in a clear, concise manner to gain public understanding of the problems and strategies for improvement. 

In response to a question by Mr. Frazee, Dr. Boston explained that the City Board of School Commissioners has invited a student member to participate on the Board and that a presentation was made to the Board by the Student Government Association which vowed to help in any way possible with school issues. 
Dr. Root said that he is encouraged by this report and said that Dr. Lever is an excellent resource for the BCPSS. He said that “success is going to be in developing a ten-year plan.” He said that he appreciates the progress that has been made and thanked the group for their presentation.

Dr. Sanders introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, and reminded Board members that they share authority with the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) to monitor certification for education personnel. Dr. Smeallie explained that a joint subcommittee of MSDE and PSTEB staff met and worked on issues around the new Resident Assistant Principal Certification. He provided the recommended changes to proposed COMAR 13A.12.04.06 on which the Joint Conference Committee reached consensus. He also provided a tentative timeline for publication in the Maryland Register of the revised regulation by the PSTEB. With no discussion, the Board thanked Dr. Smeallie for his diligence.
Dr. Sanders introduced JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, to summarize the MSDE FY 2008 Managing for Results (MFR) submission to the Department of Budget and Management (DBM). He explained that the document attempts to align Departmental strategic plans with performance measurements and the departmental budget.

Dr. Grasmick arrived at the meeting.

Ms.. Carter said that this document was a department-wide effort explaining that every State agency is required by law to develop such a plan on an annual basis. She expressed her thanks to Pamela Brown, her Administrative Assistant, for her hard work and tenaciousness in this project. She distributed a flow chart which outlined the process by which this report is developed. Ms. Carter explained that there are five goals in the MFR submission which must be compatible with the State Annual MFR Comprehensive Plan which includes public education, public libraries and public rehabilitation services. She said that the report reflects measurements for FY 2005 and FY 2006 and estimated measurements for FY 2007 and FY 2008. Dr. Carter reviewed the Report and its supplemental components for the Board.
Dr. Grasmick praised Dr. Carter for doing a “wonderful job.” She explained that this report is aligned with all of the goals of the Department.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Sanders explained that the Superintendent meets with her Executive Team to decide what are the most important items to be included in this report. Dr. Pizzigati said that this report serves to bolster the work of the Department by providing a tool for improving performance. She thanked Dr. Carter for this important document.
On behalf of the Board, Dr. Root thanked Dr. Carter and all the staff who worked so diligently on this document.

Dr. Grasmick explained that she was late in arriving to the meeting since she participated in the presentation of the McGraw Hill Education Award to Mr. Norman Augustine in New York City. She related Mr. Augustine’s thanks to the Board.
Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· #06-28 Jerry S. v. Montgomery County Board of Education (Board affirmed local Board’s decision)

· #06-29 Dr. Ben Carson public School, Inc. v. Harford County Board of Education (Board affirmed local Board’s decision)

· #06-30 Lincoln Public Charter School, Inc. v. Prince George’s County Board of Education (Board reversed and remanded back to local Board for further consideration)

· #06-31 Eastern Food Services, Inc. v. Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners (Board affirmed local Board’s decision)

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 11 a.m.. (In favor—11)


	
	

	
	Respectfully submitted,
Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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